

PORTAL RESCUE NEWS

January 2016

Portal Rescue, Inc., P.O. Box 16331, Portal, AZ 85632 Tel: (520) 558-2206; Emergency Calls Only: 911 www.Portalrescue.com

President's Report Bill Wilbur

As 2015 has come to a close, I would like to thank all the dedicated folks who contributed time, funds and talent to support Portal Fire & Rescue. It is through the efforts of these volunteers that Portal Rescue is able to support Portal, Rodeo and the surrounding area.

With respect to that support, some in the community have asked about our firefighters' efforts to protect property and structures. My answer is, "Safety First." Our personnel will approach a fire with the intention of controlling it, but if a structure is closely surrounded by brushy overgrowth, or if excessive brush exists along a road leading to the fire, they must decide if there is danger of entrapment. If there is, then they must pull back.

With structure fires, firefighters must only fight the fire from outside. To enter a burning structure, eight trained firefighters are required to be present, so two can enter with proper firefighter backup. Portal Rescue simply does not have the personnel or the six months and \$25,000 to support and train every firefighter. (That is the cost of training, plus six months financial support for each firefighter doing probationary service at a large fire station away from home.)

Fire Chief Newton conducts monthly training, both classroom and field drills, for our volunteers and does a commendable job at maintaining volunteer proficiency for fighting fires and assisting with rescues.

And let's not forget our Emergency Medical Technicians. EMT Chief Racicot is focused on continuous EMT improvement. In addition to classroom training, realistic field drills are conducted to sharpen our EMT's awareness to a patient's situation. Maintaining medical awareness is not a once and done thing. It requires ongoing training. Maintenance of EMT equipment and supplies is also required to assure the best response that Portal Rescue can give.

It is also important to recognize the efforts of Friends of Cave Creek for their support with Portal area Clean-up Days, which are essential to fire safety. If you have questions concerning foliage clearance around your property, please contact Portal Rescue and ask for a fire safety survey.

For 2016, the Portal Rescue Board of Directors will focus on upgrading our equipment, continuing to send our volunteers to training seminars and maintaining expendable supplies.

Portal Rescue Board of Directors

(Current until March 2016 elections)

Bill Wilbur – President Jerry Racicot – EMS Chief David Schurian – V.P. David Newton – Fire Chief

Rick Beno – Treasurer Jackie Lewis

Harold Farmer – Secretary

Table of Contents President's Report & Board Page 1 Fire Chief's Report & Roster Page 2 **Firewise** Page 2 **EMS Chief's Report & Roster** Page 3 Be Careful What You "Wish" For Page 3 WHAT YOU CAN DO TO HELP Page 3 Page 4 More Bees! **Portal Rescue Annual Meeting** Page 4 20th ANNUAL SOUP KITCHEN Page 4 Page 5 **RCO Report & Roster** Page 5 **Search & Rescue Roster** Cell Phones & 911 Page 5 **Helicopter Transport Membership** Page 5 **Portal Rescue Combined Training** Page 6 **Portal Rescue T-shirts** Page 6 2015 Calendar Fund Raiser Page 7 Treasurer's Report Page 7 2015 Donations Page 7 (continued on back of raffle insert) **Donation form** Page 8 Raffle Ticket Order Form Insert



EMTs and Firefighters

From left to right: Larry Rivers, Lee Dyal, Susanne Apitz, Jennifer Racicot, Stevie Wayman, Donna Meenach, Jackie Lewis, Shane Burchfield, David Newton, Jerry Racicot, Lance Shultis, Jeff Gee, John Yerger; Front: Joe Meenach; Not pictured: Rick Beno, ET Collinsworth, Chris Husband, Ken Joens, David Johnson, Bob Walton

2016 Fire Chief's Report David Newton

It was a quiet year for Portal Fire. There were again no lightning starts in 2015. In November we were called to an electrical fire under a manufactured home. Credit goes to the residents who smelled smoke before the alarms went off, turned off the power, and evacuated the home. Damage was confined to the smoldering cable at the origin.

Our search folks had one incident — helping locate a rider who was injured after her horse fell on her. In December we provided mutual aid to Rodeo Fire at a dwelling just over the state line.

Local training: Annual fire line refresher, tender operations & drafting, foam operations, wild land drills, vehicle recovery, ladder work, and short staffed ops.

Thank you for your support.

Fire Fighter Roster

Rick Beno
Shane Burchfield
Lee Dyal
Jeffrey Pratt
Jennifer Racicot
Jeff Gee
Jerry Racicot
Chris Husband
Larry Rivers
Ken Joens
Lance Shultis
David Johnson
Bob Walton

FIREWISE HOME SAFETY CHECKLIST

- Clean roofs and gutters of dead leaves, debris and pine needles that could catch embers.
- Replace or repair loose or missing shingles or roof tiles to prevent ember penetration.
- Enclose under-eave and soffit vents or screen with metal mesh to prevent ember entry.
- Cover exterior attic vents with metal wire mesh no larger than 1/8 inch to prevent sparks from entering.
- Repair or replace damaged or loose window screens and any broken windows.
- Screen areas below patios and decks with wire mesh to prevent combustible materials from accumulating.
- Move any flammable material away from wall exteriors mulch, flammable plants, leaves and needles, firewood piles anything that can burn.
- Remove anything stored under decks or porches

Go to *firewise.org* for more information.

Newsletter compiled and edited by Patricia Espenak with assistance from Jackie Lewis and IT support by Fred Espenak – Printed and folded by Staples, Sierra Vista.

EMS Chief's Report

Jerry Racicot

Portal Rescue EMS is starting the year with 9 EMTs, a 3-day refresher course, and lots of optimism for a good year ahead. In 2015 our EMTs responded to 13 calls, 9 medical and 4 traumas. Of these calls, 4 of our patients were severe enough to be flown out. In November, 3 of our EMTs took part in a Search and Rescue call with the Cochise County Sheriff's team.

Looking ahead to 2016, our EMTs will continue to improve their skills with hands on training. In December we did joint training with our fire department to practice fire, rescue and medical skills together in order to create a cohesive team. We will continue this type of training throughout 2016.

Portal Rescue board members are looking into designating a fire/rescue vehicle to be kept in a readily available location for our southern calls. A database of our historical calls is being compiled so we can study the locations of calls and their nature. We are also hoping to put together another class of EMTs this year to replenish our numbers.

If you haven't done so already, look into getting air ambulance insurance. Approximately 30% - 40% of our patients are transported by air at considerable expense. We are not able to choose which service will respond. (See more on **Page 5**.)

If you require our assistance, it will help us tremendously if you have a **File of Life** updated, including medicines you are currently taking, allergies, and current conditions. You can call the station for more information on **File of Life**.

Remember, we are dispatched ONLY when you call 911. If you call from a cell phone, you must tell the dispatcher that you are in Arizona. Give them your name, address, phone number and nature of call. The dispatcher will need to relay this information to the Cochise County Sheriff's Office.

I want to thank our EMTs for their dedication and perseverance. They work very hard to provide excellent care to our patients. We are always looking for new team members. Please let us know if you or someone else may be interested in joining our EMT team.

EMTs

Susanne Apitz Joe Meenach
ET Collinsworth Jerry Racicot (Chief)
Jeff Gee Stevie Wayman
Jackie Lewis John Yerger
Donna Meenach

Be Careful What You "Wish" For! Pat Espenak

In the waning days of 2015, I was ruminating over the lack of any personal rescue accounts for the upcoming Portal Rescue Newsletter, when suddenly I was in the middle of one!

On New Year's Day Fred had a very mild stroke. I called 911 and the ambulance soon arrived with those familiar and friendly faces. This alone was enough to help keep me calm.

Fred was airlifted to St. Joseph's Hospital in Tucson and after about 24 hours, with all necessary tests completed, we were headed back to Portal. So, thanks to the efforts and quick response of Portal Rescue, Fred and I are home safe AND sound and, yes, he's back to his normal ornery self! (He just read this over and said "Ornery self?!!")

With the Sun shining on a brand new day, we wish everyone all the best for 2016! And as I occasionally remind myself and others "The uneventful day is a precious gift."

Here's to many uneventful days in the new year!

And many thanks to Portal Rescue!

WHAT YOU CAN DO TO HELP!

RECYCLE ALUMINUM CANS

Please bring your bagged aluminum cans to the recycle bins on the library side of the Post Office. A crusher is available. Pete Miller regularly picks up the cans for recycling and sends the money to Portal Rescue. In 2015 Portal Rescue received \$244.41 from this program and it's environmentally friendly, too!

THANK YOU, PETE for your many years of service to this!

TAX FREE DONATIONS

If you have an IRA, you can donate directly from that account to Portal Rescue. With this means of giving, you never get your hands on the donated money – this is as close to painless as it gets! Ask your accountant or financial planner about this easy way to help Portal Rescue.

BUY A 2016 PORTAL-RODEO PHONE BOOK

They will be available at the Soup Kitchen, February 15-17, at the Portal Rescue Building and you can also purchase one at several area locations:

Chiricahua Desert Museum
Rodeo Post Office
Myrtle Kraft Portal Library
Rodeo Cafe and Grocery
Portal Peak Store

All profits will benefit Portal Rescue. We thank all of our advertisers and partners for their support.

Please send corrections, additions or deletions to: prphonebook@gmail.com. A corrections and additions page will be made available at the Soup Kitchen and emailed to the community.



Rick Beno and Rajiv Gupta in bee suits.

MORE BEES!

Anu Nayar

Killer bees were again an issue last year. We were unaffected until October, when we noticed many insects flying around our house and entering under the roofline. When Helen Snyder identified them as Africanized bees we decided to get help to remove them.

We turned to Rick Beno, who has cleared other beehives at ASV. He came over and developed a plan of attack, estimating a large beehive of 30,000 - 50,000 bees. In the evening, once the bees were settled in their hive, he came back with 3 smoke bombs. Donning a bee suit he inserted the bombs into the roof at about 10 pm.

The next morning the yard was littered with dead bees below the affected roof area and Rick and Rajiv removed at least half a dozen honeycombs.

Throughout the day, we saw a few bees going in and out of the hive area, and more falling to the ground. We soon feared there was access to the attic, when we heard bees buzzing above our living room ceiling. Soon they appeared **in** our living room! They found access through light fixtures and spaces near heating vents. We spent the day killing hundreds of bees inside the house.

We placed another smoke bomb and slowly the numbers entering the house diminished. We hope they have moved to a different site to create a new hive. We will find out once it warms up.

Thanks to Rick and Vicky Beno for helping us in our most recent ASV escapade.

Portal Rescue Annual Meeting and Pot Luck Wednesday, March 16th at Portal Rescue Classroom

- 2015 in Review
- Looking ahead to 2016
- Financial Report
- Election of Board of Directors.

Potluck at 5:30pm with meeting to begin at 6:30pm. Active members will vote for 4 active and 3 community members. Community members will vote for 3 community members. All active members are requested to attend. Community members are invited to attend.



Soup Kitchen

This fundraiser brings in about \$6,000 each year for Portal Rescue. People come from many area towns to enjoy the soups, breads and desserts that are offered for only \$7. The success of Soup Kitchen depends on you!

We need volunteers to clean, set up, serve and donate soups, breads and desserts. Please contact Chris Wilbur and let her know how you will be able to help. Call 558-5858 or email cinaz06@vtc.net now!

20th Annual Soup Kitchen

Location: Portal Rescue Classroom

Dates: Monday – Wednesday, February 15 – 17

Time: 11:30am to 1:30 pm

For \$7 you receive:

- Two delicious bowls of homemade soup
 - Two choices of bread
 - One dessert and beverages

Join the FUN in this Portal Rescue FUNdraiser!!!

Soup Kitchen Raffle tickets will be on sale starting January 25th at the following locations: Rodeo Grocery, Rodeo Tavern (business hours) Portal Post Office: M-F 11:00am – 12:30pm

"It never gets easier, you just get better."

RCO Report

Jackie Lewis

RCO stands for Radio Communications Operator. Community members who are not active Portal Rescue members can assist with radio and telephone communications so our EMTs can go to the emergency. An RCO responds to the Portal Rescue station during an emergency and helps maintain contact between Portal Rescue members and assisting emergency crews by radio and phone. Portal Rescue members don't always have access to a phone when on a call and the RCO can contact any supporting agencies necessary to aid in the response.

RCOs are on the fire bar phone line and receive information for emergency calls at any hour — day or night. If available, the RCO will go to the Portal Rescue Station so they have access to two phone lines and the radio. RCOs are directed by the incident commander as to which agencies to contact so you do not have to make decisions on your own. The RCO position is a VITAL part of Portal Rescue.

Please contact Susanne at 558-0010 if you are interested in volunteering.

Radio Communications Operators

Susanne Apitz
Rick Beno
Bonnie Bowen
Dinah Davidson
Jackie Lewis

Rolf Kolford
Bobbie Schurian
David Schurian
Don Wadsworth
Bill Wilbur

Search and Rescue Members

Debbie Anbinder Joe Meenach Dinah Davidson David Newton Tom Davidson Jennifer Racicot Lee Dyal Jerry Racicot Harold Farmer **Bob Walton** Greg Wayman David Johnson Stevie Wayman Dennis McAvov John Yerger Donna Meenach

Cell Phones & 911

What happens when you make a 911 call from the Portal area on your cell phone? The call is answered by the Hidalgo County Dispatch. You need to let them know that you are in Portal and request them to contact the Cochise County Sheriff's Department. Please also remind them that you need Portal Rescue to respond.

Helicopter Membership Contact Information

Air ambulance coverage, WHICH MAY SAVE YOU \$40,000-\$50,000 is something you **SHOULD ARRANGE BEFORE YOU ACTUALLY NEED IT.** There are three helicopter companies that may respond during an emergency in our area; LifeLine (aka Air Evac), Life Net and PhiCare. All offer a membership to help reduce the cost of an air transport. Life Shield Alliance offers an insurance benefit to help pay for what your insurance does not cover.

Costs of the memberships and insurance vary. Some of the cost determining factors are whether or not you have insurance, Medicare, AAA, and number of family members. To know best what will work for you please contact each company and also your insurance company (including Medicare or Access) and speak with the representatives about the options. They will be able to answer your questions and provide you with accurate information.

LifeLine/Air Evac:

Membership: comes out of Douglas www.mtcmembership.com or 1-866-751-4515

Omni Advantage:

Membership

Covers Life Net and Native Air

Comes out of Willcox

http://www.airmethods.com/omniadvantage/me

mbership-plans#.VpQo_PkrKJA

or 1-855-877-2518

PhiCare:

Membership:

Comes out of Safford & Sierra Vista www.phicares.com/states/arizona.join.shtml

or 1-888-435-9744

Life Shield Alliance:

Indemnity Insurance \$10,000 maximum benefit on any air medical www.lifeshieldalliance.com or 1-855-896-9064

EMTs cannot request the responding company so it is recommended that you look into more than one plan.



Portal Rescue Combined Training *Jerry Racicot*

In December, 2015, Portal Rescue conducted joint Fire/EMS training at Idlewild campground, which began as a call from the campground announcing "a tree fell on a man".

We immediately dispatched Rescue 4 and Engine 2 to the scene with our firefighters and EMTs. Upon arrival we found an unknown patient in the wash under a 24" diameter tree. The patient was lying on the ground with his feet pinned under the tree. He was disorientated and confused.

This kind of scenario is complex because we need to treat the patient without knowing the severity or cause of the injuries. To extricate him, our firefighters stabilized the tree, wrapped a chain around one end and used a jack to slowly lift it. Precautions were taken so the tree would not fall and further injure the patient.

After the patient was free, our EMTs took his vitals, loaded him onto a backboard and moved him to a safer area to complete the assessment. They noticed his blood glucose measured 50—below "normal" range. When given a dose of glucose he became responsive. This took about twenty minutes.



Before this was complete, a small child came out of the woods and said, "My brother fell off a rock and he's lying in the dirt hurt." We then sent some members to size up that scene. We found a child with a broken leg about 500 feet up the mountain.

Firefighters and EMTs hauled equipment up to the patient. Our technical rope team built a rope system to support the patient in the basket while he was carried out. He was placed on a spine board and his leg was splinted and bandaged. He was then placed into the basket, which was secured by ropes. Several people helped carry the basket down the mountain to the waiting EMTs.

Everyone contributed their best efforts in a challenging environment and completed the job safely and efficiently. Our department displayed excellent teamwork and skills. Thankfully, these kinds of events don't happen often, but when they do Portal Rescue can meet the challenge.



PORTAL RESCUE T-SHIRTS!

"I Support Portal Rescue T-shirts"
Red and white logo on a warm dark gray shirt.
You asked for them and we've got them!
\$20 each XS through XXL
Available at Soup Kitchen or ask any EMT.

2015 Calendar Fundraiser for Portal Rescue

Vicki Beno

A few years back, I decided to raise money for Portal Rescue by selling a calendar. My idea was to photograph local women for this, but unlike the movie "Calendar Girls", these women would be fully clothed.

Well, it's a good thing Portal Rescue didn't depend on the monies raised, since it took 8 years to complete. The first photo was July's, taken in 2006 and the last, February's was taken in 2014. During those years, I had some setbacks with health issues so things got put on hold.

I'd like to thank my husband, Rick Beno, for his endless help in completing the 2015 "Ladies of Portal, Rodeo & Paradise" calendar. Rick was the photographer, and I did set, the arrangements. provided the costumes and contacted the women. Also, a huge "thank you" to the 78 women who agreed to be part of the calendar. The net proceeds of \$1,795 have gone to Portal Rescue.

I still have some calendars left. If you would like another one, give me a call to collect one – free of charge.



Treasurer's Report 2015-16 Rick Beno

The world was again kind to Portal with no major fires or even a hurricane this year. Portal Rescue vehicles required little maintenance beyond oil and filter changes. Our attempt to resurrect one of the older, retired brush trucks met little success, so we are looking to buy, or have donated, a newer vehicle in order to have a truck closer to volunteers during an emergency. The cost will require a capital expense beyond a normal year.

After an 18 month battle with our workman's compensation insurance company we made headway towards a reasonable premium. Last year it went from \$400 to \$4800. This year it's back to about \$1200. They have realized our board of directors aren't highly compensated CEOs.

We now have two EMTs trained in the approved wilderness EMS skills set, and hope other EMTs will follow. This year we have already sent most current EMTs to their bi-annual recertification class.

We expected to purchase a new automatic paging system for our active volunteers. This didn't happen since the county never got the required infrastructure up and running. We hope to make this change in 2016.

Last year Portal the Rescue community again came through in a big way, generating net revenues to Portal Rescue of \$47,000 through donations and fund-raising events. When you add in rents paid, grants won, interest on accounts and miscellaneous incomes we reached \$55,000 for Portal Rescue. Our expenses for 2015 were almost all fixed expenses, with very little in the way of surprises and totaled \$29,000. This will allow us to put up to \$26,000 in our rainy day accounts, better preparing us for when the "big" one does happen.

So I want to thank everyone involved, for keeping Portal Rescue alive and well. Your board members, EMTs, fire fighters and RCOs as well as the community all deserve a resounding round of applause for their dedication and contributions

"No act of kindness, however small is ever wasted."

2015 Donor List

STEWARD

Arny, Thomas
Barfield, Travis
Fortney, Judith
Hessler, Robert & Cecelia
McQuillan, John & Karin
Rivers, Larry
Sew What
Squier, O'Leary
Sulphur Springs Valley Electric
Co-op
Anonymous

BENEFACTOR

Arena, Scott & Toni
Churchill, David & Nina
Davis, Edward & Ann
Dearing, Robert & Carolyn
Hadley, Diana
Hardy, David
Johnson, Robert & McDonald,
Michelle
Miller, Barbara
Montgomery, Joe & Olive
Paizis, Nicholas
Patton, Michael & Kathleen
Sauerman, Ralph
Sierra Southwest Co-op
Thomson, Sarah

(Continued on Raffle Insert)

Portal Rescue
P.O. Box 16331
Portal, AZ 85632

Yes, I want to help support Portal Rescue						
Here's my tax-deductable* donation of: *Please consult your tax advisor.						
< \$80 Donor	\$80 Friend	\$150 Patron	\$300 Sponsor	\$500 Benefactor	\$1000 Steward	
			•		Stewaru	
Please make checks payable to PORTAL RESCUE, Inc.						
Mail to: Portal Rescue Inc, P.O. Box 16331 Portal, AZ 85632						
Name:						
I wish to remain anonymous. (Please circle: Yes or No)						
Address:						
Phone: () Email Address:						
					(for meetings and announcements<)	

SOUP KITCHEN RAFFLE PRIZES -MAIL ORDER FORM TICKETS \$1.00 ea.

#1	TWO FREE NIGHTS at CAVE CREEK RANCH for 2 people Donated by Reed Peters			
#2	Framed Print "APPLE BLOSSOM QUAIL" by Thomas Quinn (24"X31") Donated by Fritz and Gayle Jandry			
#3	Framed and Signed Print "SUMMER GARDEN - YOUNG ROBIN"			
	by Robert Bateman (21"X27") includes Bateman coffee table book Donated by Mike and Cecil Williams			
#4	Framed Photograph "Summer Milky Way with Yuccas" (12x16)			
	Photographed and donated by Fred Espenak			
#5	MATA ORTIZ POTTERY (10" tall approx. by 8" across)			
	by Eleozot Quintana Hand-formed not turned (stand included)			
	Donated by Joe and Anne Morris			
#6	STONEWARE CLAY SCULPTURE "It's a Gamble" Gamble Quail			
	(10"tall) suitable for out-door or in-door use			
	Sculpted and donated by sculptor Robert Miscione			
#7	PRINT of "Western Sandpipers" by Dave Utterback			
	(print is 10X18, matted 16X24)			
#8	GOURD ART VESSEL - Wood burned, hand dyed with crystals (approx.			
	11" tall) crafted and donated by award winning artist Shelly Johnson			
#9	ONE FREE NIGHT at BIRDERS B&B in Cave Creek Canyon for 2 people			
	Donated by Roberta Potter and Michael Whalen			
#10	\$100.00 GIFT CERTIFICATE from Chiricahua Desert Museum			
#11	\$100 of AZ Scratch LOTTERY TICKETS			
#12	CAT or DOG EXAM & VACCINATION (2 prizes)			
	Donated by Dr. Michael John of High Desert Vet Service)			
#13	LET'S EAT OUT includes 6 meals			
	Breakfast for 2 at Rodeo Café / Lunch for 2 at Portal Café &			
	Dinner for 2 at Rodeo Tavern			
TICK	ETS PURCHASED@\$1.00 ea. = Total \$			
this form & y	many tickets you want for each prize above. Make check payable to Portal Rescue and MAIL our check to <u>C. Wilbur, 11999 Wrangler Rd., Portal, AZ 85632</u> . We will fill out your tickets,			
•	bs and phone you when you win.			
Address	Phone			

2015 Donor List

(Continued from page 7)

SPONSOR

Beno, Rick & Vicki Elbrock Water Systems Espenak, Fred & Pat Farmer, Harold & Nancy George, Charles & Mary Goldfogel, Marv Gravel, Roy & Ying Jandrey, Frederic & Gayle Lacey, Jon & Mary Leuthold, Michael Magee, Greg & Julie McClure, William & Patricia Meloy, Bill & Robyn Miller, James Mozdzen, Thomas & Barbara Petersen, Eskild & Dalby, Susan Walker, Clarence & CW Waser, Peter & Mary Sue Williams, Jeanne

PATRON

Addison, Albert & Jeanne Anderson, Maggie Bamman, Albert Beeaff, Daniel & Dianne Bickel, William & Barbara Bootheel Youth Association Bowen, Bonnie Chamberlain, Rick & Cleo Clayson, Adam & Tracy Davidson, Diane Davidson, Thomas & Alicia Elbrock Drilling Furman, Roy & Elise Hanner, Terry & Jane Hernbrode, Geraldine Jankowski, Mark & Diane Jones, Joan Lewis, Winston & Jackie McAvoy, Mark & Joan Mendez, Ray & Joy Morrow, Roy & Margaret Overton, Timothy & Deborah Phillips, Barbara Post, Richard & Ralston, Kay Potter, Roberta Quinn, Ron & Barbara Rodrigues, Bob & Marsha Ross, Donald

Roth, Barbara Russell, Christa Schneider, William & Joy Schurian, David & Barbara Sites, Bonnie Spofford, Margery Topoff/Simon Howard/Carol Wayman, Gregory & Stephanie Webster, Richard Williams, Michael & Cecil Willy, Mary Wilson, James & Erika Anonymous Anonymous Anonymous Anonymous

FRIEND

Barrett, Lydia Barringer, Jerry Blondeau, Delane Bradley, Charles & Yvonne Brown, Wynne Burns, Dee Camacho, Vaughn & Marjorie Crawford, Stanley Cyr, Michael Encinas, Edward & Patricia Esser, Wolfgang & Patricia Fackelman, Bud & Kate Fultum, Beatrice Girtman, Gregory & Tina Gorman, Catherine Hopper, Albert Jakse, Linda Jenkins, Paula Julian, Douglas & JoAnn Labiner, David & Janis Loveless, Marilyn Mason, William & Rena Miller, Jon & Kimmerle Murphy, Kim (Portal Peak Lodge) Quailway (Terry Morgan) Roser, John & Comeau Carol Saucedo's Super Market Surbey, Glenn Suter, Kevin Titus, Lorraine Waser, Nick & Price, Mary Winkler, Richard & Mary Wolfe, Steven Yeomans, Henry & Joanne Zweifel, Richard & Frances

Anonymous

DONOR

Bernard, Debbie Childress, Gloria Chiricahua Guild Davis, Sue Ellen Deegan, Philip & Barbara Denson, Teri Doeppers, Daniel & Carole Dozier, H Glore, Tresa Grey, Robert & Martha Griffith, Loe Inman, Robert & Sondra Jensen, Charles & Joan Kessler, Lillian Kitzman, Irene Law, George & Gayle Martin, E M Miller, Kim Moe, Melvin & Rebecca Osgood, Charles & Sherri Perington, Lamont & Barbara Plenty, Ruth Ramirez, Bob Rector, Monica Reinbold, William & Catherine Rivera, Edward & Josie Schatz, Joyce Sehgal, Ajai Zeuner, Laura Anonymous Anonymous

